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OFFICE OF THE CITY MANAGER 
City of Newport, Oregon 

169 S.W. Coast Hwy. 
Newport, OR 97365 

541-574-0603 
s.nebel@newportoregon.gov 

 
 
MEMO 
 
DATE:  March 12, 2024 
 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM: Spencer Nebel, City Manager  
 
SUBJECT: Status report for the four-week period ending Friday, March 8. 

Over the next few weeks, I will be heavily engaged in preparing a proposed budget 
for the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2024 and ending June 30, 2025. My preparation 
time on the budget really ramps up during the week of March 18 with the individual 
departmental meetings to review department budget requests for the next year, and 
then compiling the proposed budget for the Budget Committee’s review and action. 
I have blocked out significant time to work from home on the budget between the 
dates of March 29 through April 14 to complete these tasks. As a result, my 
availability will be limited during this time. The budget is slated to be released on 
Tuesday, April 16, 2024. 
 
Erik Glover and I will be attending the Northwest Managers’ Spring Conference in 
Seaside. We will be out of the office Tuesday afternoon March 26 returning to town 
on Friday, March 29. Derrick Tokos will be Acting City Manager while Erik and I are 
attending the Northwest Regional Managers’ meeting. 
 
Highlights of Activities During the Past Few Weeks Include the Following: 

• Participated in the day-long goal setting session with the City Council on 
Monday, February 12. We changed the format of the goal setting session 
and had good discussions about the direction of the City for the fiscal year 
that will begin July 1, 2024. This will be a transitional year with my retirement 
and hiring a new city manager to begin Fiscal Year 2025! 

• Steve Baugher and I have met to prepare the agenda for the preliminary 
Budget Committee meeting. 

• Held bi-monthly meetings with Jason Malloy, Rob Murphy and Lance 
Vanderbeck.  

• Met to sort the holiday pay for employees based on the variable work 
schedules we have implemented. In the past, for any employees working 10- 
hour days received the full 10 hour holiday for any of the holidays recognized 
by the City. This created an inequity for employees working 8 or 9-hour days. 
When we made the conversion, with the majority of employees working four 
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ten-hour days, we had to address that issue by providing eight hours of 
holiday pay on a holiday with employees utilizing either floating holiday or 
vacation time to make up the additional two hour difference for each holiday. 
This has been implemented City-wide. 

• Erik Glover and I participated in a city managers’ meeting we hosted at City 
Hall. During the meeting, we discussed negotiations, budgeting and other 
similar issues facing the Cities and County for this upcoming year.  

• Met with our consulting engineers, Brown and Caldwell, on the wastewater 
treatment plant master plan. Participating for the City were Chris Beatty, 
Steve Stewart, DJ Fox and I. This was in preparation for making several 
adjustments to the plan in order to provide a more reasonable 
implementation schedule. This plan was presented to the City Council by 
Brown and Caldwell at the March 4 City Council work session.  

• Participated in the Recreation Center public open house on the Sam Moore 
Parkway project. While there was quite a buildup on social media, the actual 
turnout was fairly slim for this meeting. I believe that Mike got good feedback 
from those who attended this open house. 

• Held bi-monthly meetings with Laura Kimberly, Steve Stewart and Justin 
Scharbrough to discuss Library and Public Works issues.  

• Scheduled a meeting to address neighborhood concerns regarding the 
winter shelter located on 7th Street in City Center. Participants included 
Derrick Tokos and Jason Malloy, from the County, Health Department 
Director Jane Romero, Susan Trachsel, Geneva Campitelli and Chantel 
Estes participated. Also attending was Karen Rockwell from the Housing 
Authority of Lincoln County. This was a good opportunity to hear reports on 
how the operation has been going, and to address a couple of complaints 
the City has received since the facility opened. Overall, according to Chief 
Malloy, the location has been well-run with no need for any police calls to the 
shelter,  and any complaints that the City has received, has been limited to 
date. Concern over the impact of the shelter on property values from an 
adjacent landlord was shared with the group. In addition, a business across 
from the post office had an altercation with a homeless individual that was 
reported to the City. By all accounts, those that are actually staying in the 
shelter have not been tied to any of these direct complaints. The County 
provided stats on people served at the shelter to date, which I have attached 
to this report. The County and the Housing Authority are both committed to 
running a tight ship for this facility. So far, I think they have been effective at 
providing needed shelter space with significantly less impacts and 
complaints than what surrounded the Grace Wins facility on 1st Street.  We 
will continue to monitor the situation. 

• Prepared agenda items for the February 20 City Council meeting. 

• The City was closed on Monday, February 19, in observation of Presidents' 
Day. 

• Held a routine Department Head meeting. 

• Reviewed applications for the communications position. We had a number 
of applicants with a variety of experience and we will be proceeding with the 
phone  screens and interviews.  
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• Had a meeting with ODOT to prepare for a meeting requested by 
Representative Gomberg with Nyla Jebousek, regarding the intersection of 
San Bay-O Circle and US 101. The actual meeting was scheduled a week 
later, and it is my understanding that Nyla Jebousek opted not to move 
forward with the meeting, if the City was participating. She had apparently 
requested a meeting just with ODOT and Representative Gomberg. I have 
not heard if this meeting has been rescheduled. 

• Participated in a work session on Tuesday, February 20, where interviews 
were conducted for Budget Committee members by the City Council; a  
discussion held on effective meetings; Council Rules; and an overview of the 
affordable housing construction excise tax code changes, was presented by 
Derrick Tokos. This was followed by an Urban Renewal meeting that 
included public hearings for the South Beach Development  project and a 
supplemental budget. Unfortunately, the developer for the South Beach 
project indicated that circumstances have changed, and they will need to pull 
out of that project. The Urban Renewal Agency has instructed staff to 
proceed with another round of request for proposals for the development of 
the site. 

• Participated in the regular meeting on Tuesday, February 20, with the City 
Council. 

• I was on vacation from Wednesday, February 21 through Tuesday, February 
27. Angela and I had a nice time visiting friends in Las Cruces, New Mexico, 
and enjoyed dry weather and explored a state that I had not visited before. 

• Attended the February Yaquina Bay Economic Foundation (YBEF) meeting 
held at the Maritime Heritage Center on the Bayfront. A number of issues 
were discussed, a Center tour was provided, as well as the proposed 
expansion taking place to provide conference facilities. I have attached a 
copy of the building floor plan showing the area to be developed as part of a 
conference center. 

• Met with Mayor Kaplan and Council President Hall to discuss my upcoming 
retirement, the recruitment process for a new city manager, and their 
proposal to move forward with a pay adjustment for my position. A report was 
provided to the City Council at the March 4 meeting. 

• Held a routine Department Head meeting. 

• Jason Malloy, Chris Beatty, Derrick Tokos, Beth Young and I met to review 
the comments from the City Council meeting, the Bike and Ped meeting, and 
the report from Kittelson on traffic management issues for Oceanview Drive.  
A meeting with Kittelson has been scheduled to follow-up on issues we would 
like to address further, and report to the City Council.  

• Participated in a meeting with Mayor Kaplan, Council President Hall, Chris 
Beatty, Steve Stewart, DJ Fox and Cathie Rigby to prepare the delegation 
for the upcoming trip to Washington D.C. This trip will be to explain the work 
that is being proposed for federal funding for the Plant. The primary purpose 
of this trip will be more focused on federal funding for the Plant than Big 
Creek Dam. I indicated I would prepare updates of the Big Creek Dam project 
since this is a great opportunity to share the status of this project. The federal  
fiscal year is still a little early to start securing Dam funding for construction, 
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since the preliminary, design, engineering and permitting will likely take three 
to four years. This work is necessary to determine the ultimate scope of this 
project.  

• Participated in a Council work session where Brown and Caldwell presented 
a report on the investment necessary for the wastewater treatment plant and 
the North Side Pump Station for the next 15 years. Unfortunately, the 
reinvestment necessary to upgrade current processes and deal with 
additional future capacity needs, is well in excess of $100 million. This, 
coupled with the Dam project, will require an investment of over $200 million 
for the community during this next 15-year period. Continued efforts to obtain 
state and federal funding will be an important function in order to address 
these issues; there was also a report from Derrick Tokos on ordinance 
changes necessary for the implementation of the City's housing production 
strategy to reduce code barriers for housing development; there was a brief 
report provided about Zoom implementation and Granicus upgrades to 
increase our meeting flexibility and streamlining the process to incorporate 
Zoom participants in meetings; questions were requested by Council 
regarding speed cameras with a report to go to Council at a future work 
session. A decision will then be made by Council weather we should  proceed 
with this technology to help enforce speed issues in specific areas of the city.  

• An executive session was held with the Urban Renewal Agency on  potential 
property transactions.  

• The regular city Council meeting was held at 6 PM on Monday, March 4, to  
address a variety of business issues.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Chris Beatty.  

• Held the preliminary Budget Committee meeting on Tuesday, March 5 at 6 
PM. The Budget Committee includes City Council members and an equal 
number of citizens appointed by the Mayor and Council. The first meeting is 
a procedural meeting to discus overall financial conditions and to prepare the 
Committee for reviewing Fiscal Year 2024-2025.  

• Jason Malloy, Derrick Tokos, Chris Beatty, Beth Young and I participated in 
a meeting with Kittelson to review the areas in which additional information 
was requested by the City Council and the Bike and Pedestrian Committee. 
A report will be provided to the City Council at the April 1 City Council 
meeting. 

• Steve Baugher, Barb James and I  met on an employee concern in the 
Finance Department.  

• Melanie Nelson and I met with Emily Rehder from Jensen Strategies on 
logistical issues relating to the space needed for the city manager interviews 
the week of April 15. We blocked the rooms necessary for those days, and 
we have now refined that schedule to open up space for other meetings. We 
will be using various spaces in City Hall for the citizen interviews, 
professional managers’ interviews, and the department head interviews of 
the selected city manager candidates. Jensen Strategies will be meeting with 
the City Council on April 1 beginning at 3 PM to determine which candidates 
will be selected for interviews. At that time, Council should also be prepared 
to discuss potential members of the citizen interview panel, and I indicated 
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to Emily that Council would like to also discuss potential interview questions 
for the interviews on Thursday, April 18, occurring following the various panel 
interviews. The deadline for applications was Monday, March 11. 

• I participated in a meeting with Dig Deep Research and HDR Engineering on 
the Dam project. I requested finalization of the fundraising graphics for both 
the Big Creek Dam and the wastewater treatment plant for the delegates to 
take with them to Washington D.C. This is something that Mayor Kaplan had 
requested. I enclosed a copy of these documents for your review. In addition, 
I asked that HDR provide a report on the status of the engineering/permitting 
work for the Big Creek Dam, which is also enclosed. These documents were 
sent with the delegation traveling to Washington D.C. to advocate for funding 
for the wastewater treatment plant.  

• Held bi-monthly meetings with an Anna Iaukea, Derrick Tokos and Barb 
James to discuss various departmental issues.  

• Participated in an internal Newport Police Association negotiation session 
with Mark Wolf from Local Government Law Group,  Barb James and Jason 
Malloy to prepare for the next negotiation session. 

• Had a meeting with Chief Malloy, Lt. Gainer and Barb James on an employee 
issue.  

• Had a meeting with Chief Malloy and Lt. Haynes on office improvements in 
the Police Department for a working space for the new lieutenant.  

• Chris Beatty, Derrick Tokos, Melissa Román and I met to review the 
engineering standards handbook that is being developed, with Melissa taking 
the lead on this effort. This will be a living document, but should provide better 
guidance to developers, engineers and architects undertaking projects within 
the City of Newport. We will be presenting this to the City Council for review 
and asking Council to ultimately accept the design standards going forward. 
Again, this is an item that will be modified from time to time, but I believe it 
will put us in a much stronger position in sorting out various issues that can 
occur between developers and the City on regulatory issues.  

• Met with Karen Rockwell, Executive Director for the Housing Authority for 
Lincoln County, and Jane Romero head of the Lincoln County Health 
Department, regarding funding for capital improvements necessary for the 
winter shelter on SW 7th Street. They will be making a request to City Council 
to utilize the City’s designated funding for a permanent shelter for homeless 
individuals.  This request will be made at an upcoming City Council meeting. 
It should be noted that we have an obligation to commit the ARPA funds by  
December 2024 for the selected projects. As part of the budget process, we 
will be providing an update to the Budget Committee of where we are with 
the ARPA funds.  All funds must be committed by December 2025. 

• Participated in a meeting with Dig Deep Research and Water Strategies, 
LLC,  to discuss the upcoming meetings in Washington that Mayor Kaplan, 
Councilor Hall and Acting City Engineer, Chris Beatty, will be attending  
during the week of March 11. A final packet was prepared for the delegation. 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Mike Cavanaugh to discuss Parks and 
Recreation matters.  
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• Steve Baugher, Eric Carpenter and I participated in a meeting with Glenn 
Gahan, who is with the City's pension actuaries, HUB, to view the actuarial 
report for the time period ending June 30, 2023. This is the report that 
identifies the financial standing of the City’s pension and determines the 
contributions that the City may make into the retirement fund based on 
various assumptions. This was a helpful meeting in understanding the 
numbers that were generated by our actuaries for the contributions 
necessary for this coming year. One thing that I had forgotten about, is that 
the 10-year, 20-year, and 25-year actuarial periods, are in reality, three 
years, 13 years and 18-year time periods. This is because the Newport 
Retirement Trust had a goal to have the defined benefit portion of the 
retirement system fully funded in 10 years in 2016. The Newport Retirement 
Trust recommended that the City continue on a 10-year program, not 
knowing that, actually, this was a three-year program to address unfunded 
liability for the defined benefit employees. My recommendation, as part of the 
budget, will be to utilize the 20-year numbers (which is actually a 13-year 
period) for the contribution for this next year. Three years is unrealistic to 
cover the unfunded liability as determined by the actuaries. The 20-year plan 
is in reality, a 13- year plan to address this issue. This is a reasonable period 
of time in which to try to achieve 100% funding for the plan. By making this 
such a short window, the finances are subjected to significant swings up-
and-down of market trends.   

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Travis Reeves to discuss various IT issues. 

• Barb James and I had a conference call with the consultant preparing the 
salary study for non-represented positions for the City Newport. This process 
is taking a little longer than expected. I indicated that we need these prior to 
me finalizing a proposed budget for the next fiscal year. During our 
conversation, the contractor doing the work for Lane County COG has 
indicated that she will send portions of it in pieces as she completes these 
sections.  

• Barb James and I are using Fridays and Saturdays to work through the final 
part of the Employee Manual. This has been a project that we have been 
working on for some time. It is my goal to get this completed prior to the end 
of my tenure on June 30. This will be an important guide for the next city 
manager. 
 
As part of the review, we continue to look at specific sections that have been 
identified in the work place culture plan. One of the issues that has been 
identified are the vacation time accrual schedule, as well as addressing the 
time that employees can accumulate vacation time moving forward. I will be 
proposing some changes to the accrual schedule, and the cap of what 
employees can carryover and be paid out for on separation from the City.  
 

Upcoming Events: 

• I will be working from home periodically from Friday, March 29 through 
Friday, April 12  to work on my final proposed budget for the City. We 
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anticipate sending out the proposed budget on Tuesday, April 16, to the 
Budget Committee with the first Budget Committee meeting on April 23. 

• I am planning to attend the Northwest Regional Managers’ meeting from 
March 26 to March 29 in Seaside, OR.  

• The City Council has scheduled an early work session on April 1 beginning 
at 3 PM to hold an executive session with Jensen Strategies to review 
candidates for the city manager position.  

• Interview panels, community and staff receptions will be held the week of 
April 15 for the city manager selection process.  
➢ April 16 at 3 PM is the staff reception at the Recreation Center. 
➢ April 16 at 6 PM is the community reception at the Performing Arts 

Center. 
➢ April 17 are Panel interviews 11 AM to 5:30 PM. 
➢ April 18 City Council interviews will take place in executive session from 

8:30 AM to 1 PM. 
➢ April 19, from 9 AM to 11 AM  will be an executive session to select a 

 city manager; and, in open session from 11 AM to noon,  to make a job 
 offer to a candidate.  

• April 23 is the first Budget Committee meeting.  

• The League of Oregon Cities Local Government Spring Conference will be 
held in Klamath Falls from April 25 - April 26. We have registered Mayor 
Kaplan, Councilors Parker, Hall, Botello, Edmond and Erik and I. Please let 
Erik know if you need to cancel so we can get a refund on our rooms. 

• Monday, April 29 at 6 PM is a town hall meeting. We intend to focus on street 
system funding.   

• Tuesday, May 14 at 5 PM is the second Budget Committee meeting.  

• Wednesday, May 15 from 11AM to 1 PM is the LOC Small Cities meeting in 
Depoe Bay.  

• Tuesday, May 21 is election day in Oregon.  

• Tuesday, May 28 at 6 PM is the third Budget Committee meeting.  

• I plan to attend my last OCCMA Summer Conference which will be held in 
Hood River on June 24 - 27.  

• My tentative retirement date as city manager is Sunday, July 7. The tentative 
start date for the new city manager is Monday, July 8. 

• Monday, September 2 is the Labor Day holiday. Council meetings will be 
held Tuesday, September 3.   

• The annual ICMA meeting is going to be held from September 21 - 25, 2024, 
in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania. I encourage my successor to participate in the 
annual ICMA meetings. These there are very important professional 
development opportunities for members of ICMA. There is a wealth of 
information that is provided at these conferences and the experience of 
traveling to different cities to participate in various demonstrations and tours 
to view how other cities tackle various municipal problems is extremely 
beneficial. Please encourage your new manager to participate in the ICMA 
meetings.  

• Monday, September 30 at 6 PM is scheduled for a town hall meeting.  
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• The League of Oregon Cities Annual Conference will be held from October 
17-19 in Bend, Oregon. Erik will be contacting Council in early summer to 
determine attendees to secure rooms for this event. It is important that Erik 
secure rooms the first hour of conference registration to assure everyone 
stays in the conference facility. 

• November 21 and 22, City offices will be closed due to the Thanksgiving 
holiday. 

• On Tuesday, December 24 City offices will be closed half day and a full day 
on Wednesday, December 25 for the Christmas holiday.  
 

Attachments:  

• I have attached information that was provided to Mayor Kaplan, Council 
President Hall and Acting City Engineer Chris Beatty, for their trip to 
Washington D.C. to advocate for funding for the City’s wastewater treatment 
plant.  

• Attached is a “cyber hygiene” report card that is provided by the US 
Department of Homeland Security regarding the city's IT vulnerabilities. 
Homeland security is continually testing participating local units of 
government to determine where vulnerabilities exist within their systems. We 
received a stellar report card indicating that we have no critical or high 
vulnerabilities within our data systems. Their testing has identified only three 
medium and one low vulnerability within our systems. In these cases, it is a 
matter of the effort needed to eliminate these vulnerabilities, the relatively 
risk of addressing problems with these items. If you look at the chart, you 
can see the efforts that Travis has made in addressing medium-low 
vulnerabilities throughout the time period from September 2023 to the 
present, we had no active critical or high vulnerabilities identified in our 
systems.  

• Attached is a report provided by Justin Scharbrough on the pothole 
management program showing the number of work orders completed in 
2023. The street budget has been hit hard with some significant cost 
increases during this past year for dust control and pavement marking. 
These will all be considerations in next year's budget request. 

• Attached are the statistics provided by the county health department on the 
demographics of individuals that have been housed at the overnight winter 
shelter. Guests ages range from 0 to 83. Individuals identified with Lincoln 
City and Newport are the highest participants in the sheltering  program. The 
highest guest count through the course of the winter was 38 with 218  
individuals being served by the shelter in Newport, as well as the hotel rooms 
in Lincoln city. 

• Attached is a floor plan for the multipurpose room at the Maritime Heritage 
Center . City Council authorized a grant agreement with the historical society 
to help make these improvements to this facility. 

• Attached is a story from OPB on commuter air service to Newport.  

• Attached is a story from OPB on the Newport South Beach Urban Renewal 
District.  
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I hope everyone enjoys the last days of winter. The first day of spring is about a 
week and-a-half away!  
 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
Spencer R. Nebel, City Manager 
 
cc:  Department Heads 
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